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MINUTES


JULY 5, 2005
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Richardson called the meeting to order at 7:36 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Panza, and Mayor Richardson

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Police Chief Hitchcock, City Manager Holstine, Community Development Director Prince, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, Toppel, Marina Services Director Warburton

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Mayor Richardson said she had a request to move “Consent Calendar” Item B, regarding Ordinance No. 501, forward on the agenda.  She proposed adding this as Item A under “Old Business” and placing it after the “New Business” items.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

Jamie Dunn, 161 Tulare Street, expressed her appreciation to departing Councilmember Clara Johnson for her conscientious attention to detail during her tenure on the Council.  Ms. Dunn noted that Ms. Johnson was well prepared for meetings, always did her homework, and served as an important source of information for Brisbane citizens.  She publicly thanked Ms. Johnson for her service to the public.

Ms. Dunn expressed concern about allowing any facilities in Brisbane that engage in vivisection or use live animals in research.  She noted that if such uses are allowed, unscrupulous people will be encouraged to steal local pets and sell them for research.  She stated that she was morally opposed to this kind of use.  Ms. Dunn noted that many people in the Bay Area considered Brisbane a dumping ground for years.  She urged the City Council and public to oppose any uses that will make Brisbane more of a dump.

Gary Apotheker thanked departing Councilmember Clara Johnson for her service to the community.  He commended Ms. Johnson for her instrumental role in creating Brisbane’s Community Emergency Volunteers after the Loma Prieta earthquake in 1989. 

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1264 - $ 693,419.74

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve Payment Register No. 1264.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PROCLAMATIONS


A.
Honoring Mayor Pro Tem Clara A. Johnson upon her retirement

Mayor Richardson read a proclamation honoring former Mayor and current Mayor Pro Tem Clara Johnson for her many contributions to the community.  She thanked her for her sacrifice and dedication to the City of Brisbane.  She expressed regrets at losing Ms. Johnson and wished her the best in her retirement.

Mayor Richardson presented Ms. Johnson with a framed Proclamation and a gift certificate.  Ms. Johnson thanked her colleagues, the staff, and members of the public for their support and recognition.

Mayor Richardson invited audience members to join Councilmembers and staff for a brief refreshment break.

The meeting was reconvened at 8:10 p.m.

PUBLIC HEARING


A.
Resolution No. 2005-39, Overruling Protests and Ordering the Improvements and Confirming the Diagram and Assessment, Sierra Point Landscaping and Lighting District, Fiscal Year 2005-2006

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault asked the Mayor to read the opening statement and open the public hearing.

Mayor Richardson read a formal opening statement explaining the purpose of the hearing.  She opened the hearing and asked for a report from the City Clerk.

City Clerk Schroeder reported that notices were duly mailed and posted, and a copy of the Engineer’s Report was filed and made available for public inspection. 

Mr. Breault stated that the project entails construction and maintenance services for public landscaping and lighting at Sierra Point.  He asked the City Clerk if any written protests had been received.  City Clerk Schroeder responded that the City received no written protests.

Mayor Richardson invited oral testimony, but there were no members of the public who wished to speak on this matter.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present, and the public hearing was closed.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to adopt Resolution No. 2005-39 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Consider introduction of Ordinance No. 504, waiving first reading, amending Section 12.12 of the Brisbane Municipal Code, Tree Regulations

Assistant to the City Manager Smith noted that this item was continued from the May 16, 2005 meeting, at which the Council heard a presentation from the staff on proposed revisions to the City’s tree ordinance and requested some additional information on characteristics of the Coast Live Oak.  Mr. Smith referred to the materials provided in the meeting packet, including the May 16 agenda report and the proposed ordinance.

CM Panza said his issues were addressed in the written materials.

CM Bologoff drew attention to Item 5 on Page 2 of the May 16 staff report.  He asked who would determine “good forestry practices” and if standards were available.  Mr. Smith explained that the language was carried over from the previous ordinance; he said he was not sure if there were formal standards or criteria.  He said the intent was to allow owners to remove trees in cases where lots are becoming too dense with trees.  CM Bologoff recommended referring to some objective standard or manual for a definition.

City Attorney Toppel advised that the City reserves the right to bring in an arborist consultant to provide specialized professional advice.  He said questions would need to be resolved on a case-by-case basis, depending on the type of land and species.  He noted an arborist would be able to identify an appropriate number of trees to allow the remaining trees to grow in a healthier way.

Mayor Richardson opened the public hearing and welcomed comments from members of the public.

There being no members of the public who wished to speak on this matter, CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present, and the public hearing was closed.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to introduce Ordinance No. 504 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2005-37 calling a General Municipal Election to be held on Tuesday, November 8, 2005, and adopting regulations pertaining to the conduct and administration of such election, including requesting the San Mateo County Clerk-Recorder to provide specified election services

City Clerk Schroeder presented a proposed resolution calling for a general election in November to fill three four-year Council terms and one two-year term to fill the remaining term vacated by former Councilmember Clara Johnson.

Ms. Schroeder recommended that the City Council consider limiting the number of words in candidate statements, given cost increases in recent years.  She estimated it would cost each candidate $443 to file a 400-word statement this year; or $265 for a 200-word statement.  Ms. Schroeder advised that most other cities in San Mateo County allow 200-word statements.

CM Panza asked if costs would decrease if more candidates ran for office.  Ms. Schroeder explained that the costs are per-page, so the number of candidates would not lower the costs.

CM Panza expressed his opinion that it was worth the extra cost to allow more space for each candidate’s statement.  He suggested that candidates solicit contributions from supporters to help pay the extra costs.

CM Barnes spoke in favor of limiting candidate statements to 200 words.  He said money should not be a deciding factor in someone’s decision to run for public office.

CM Bologoff agreed with CM Panza that candidates should be allowed 400-word statements.    He added that prospective Councilmembers should expect to pay many out-of-pocket costs, and $443 was not an unreasonable amount for a serious candidate.

Mayor Richardson expressed strong support for allowing 400-word statement.  She said she thought the City had a duty to provide citizens with as much information as possible so they can make informed decisions.

CM Bologoff asked how the designation of the two-year term will be determined.  Ms. Schroeder said candidates will be asked to specify either a four-year or two-year term when they file their nomination papers.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to adopt Resolution No. 2005-37, with the 400-word limitation on candidate statements.  

CM Barnes said that besides the 400-word limit, he disagreed with holding an election to fill the two-year term.  Instead, he recommended that the City Council take advantage of the opportunity to appoint someone to serve the term.  CM Barnes added that he would not oppose the general election and was prepared to vote for the resolution in spite of his objections.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Consider approval of extension to the lease with Silverspot Nursery School

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels informed the Council that the Silverspot Nursery School’s two-year lease is up for renewal.  He noted City Attorney Toppel revised the lease agreement to eliminate language regarding renovation responsibilities, increase rent from $300 to $310, and as requested by Silverspot, change the hours of operation and the upper age limit.

Mr. Skeels said the current agreement calls for the City Council to conduct a performance review.  He drew attention to his summary showing the average number of children served, average number of Brisbane residents’ or employees’ children, hours of operation, compliance with lease conditions, and any complaints.  Mr. Breault advised that Silverspot has been operating in a satisfactory manner with respect to all the criteria, and he recommended approval of the lease extension. 

CM Barnes observed that the rent is low and the proposed increase is minimal.  He suggested that the Council consider eliminating the monthly rent amount altogether, and observed that it might be better for Silverspot to use the money to offset volunteer hours.  If that option is not feasible, CM Barnes added, the money could be used to subsidize a needy family or extend the hours of operation.

CM Bologoff asked how the $300 monthly rent figure was established.  Mr. Skeels said the amount is the same as what the previous tenant paid.

CM Bologoff asked about the legal implications of eliminating the rent.  Mr. Toppel said the written contract itself would be the consideration, so the Council could waive the rent.

CM Panza expressed support for waiving the monthly rent payment.  He recommended that the staff discuss the situation and find out what Silverspot can do with the savings. 

Mr. Toppel recommended that the Council approve the lease renewal, and then a modification can be made once the rent issue is resolved.  CM Panza proposed not collecting any more rent pending that resolution.  Other Councilmembers agreed.

Mayor Richardson encouraged Silverspot to allocate the savings to subsidize needy families.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve the lease extension as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


C.
Consider authorizing the Mayor to execute a Communications Site Lease Agreement with SPRINT SPECTRUM, L.P., a Delaware limited partnership, to construct and operate a wireless communications site near the existing City antenna facility located at 50 Park Place

City Attorney Toppel said Sprint proposes to use a portion of the antenna installed by Metro PCS at the City’s facility.  The arrangement would entail a lease of ground space from the City, under the same terms as the Metro PCS lease.  He recommended approving the lease as proposed.

CM Bologoff asked how many more companies can use the City’s antenna.  Mr. Toppel said the space on top is reserved for the City’s use, and all the space on the ground is taken, so there is no room for other users.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve the agreement as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


D.
Consider authorizing the Mayor to execute a Development and Reimbursement Agreement with Robin Fross regarding 164 San Benito Road

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault noted the City Council previously considered application of the road widening requirement or in-lieu fees as part of the development application for 164 San Benito Road.  He drew attention to the staff’s proposed development and reimbursement agreement.  Mr. Breault said key features include a provision requiring the applicant to develop plans and specifications for a 5-foot road widening on her side of the road; payment of in-lieu fees of $44,088 for not having to widen the road on the opposite side, and recovery by the City of a fair allocation of the improvement costs from people who develop properties on this street within 20 years that would trigger street widening.

CM Bologoff noted that road widening will be extremely difficult because of the steep terrain.  He observed that the costs of road widening are so expensive they are likely to discourage people from improving their property.

CM Barnes said a condo development on the Great Highway in San Francisco has assessed tenants $20,000 to $30,000 for the costs of replacing defective materials and construction.  He noted assessments of such high amounts are not unusual, and people wishing to develop property nowadays can expect to pay extra costs for street widening and other work. 

CM Panza said he sympathized with people who had aspirations about building their dream houses, only to discover there were numerous fees and requirements that make the project very expensive.  Mr. Breault noted Ms. Fross knew about the road widening requirements at least by last  February, before she hired a demolition contractor.

CM Panza observed that widening this street by 5 feet provides a valuable safety benefit for the neighborhood.

CM Bologoff asked how the $44,088 figure was determined.  Mr. Breault said the amount represents the estimated cost of widening the road and building a retaining wall on the opposite side of the street.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve the agreement as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


E.
Consider approval of Wireless Internet Services Provider Agreement with iDock USA to provide service to Marina berth renters

Marina Services Director Warburton presented a proposed agreement with iDock USA to provide wireless Internet service to boats at the Marina.  He noted this service was requested by a number of Marina users, and it makes sense given the proliferation of laptop computers and email communications.  Mr. Warburton reviewed the RFP specifications and reported that iDock USA submitted the best response.

Mr. Warburton said iDock proposes placing two antennas at the Marina, and the system can be expanded in the future to cover a larger area.  He stated that some boaters have difficulty getting Internet service at Dock 2 using existing carriers.  Mr. Warburton noted that iDock will provide maintenance and customer support, and a percentage of fees will be paid directly to the City, resulting revenues of approximately $8,000 over the three-year term of the agreement.    

Mr. Warburton pointed out that the new service will help attract boaters to the Brisbane Marina.  He added that having iDock handle the maintenance and customer support functions will also free the staff for other work.  

CM Bologoff confirmed that users will pay subscription fees to iDock for the services.

John Krabbenschmidt, iDock USA, said iDock is a leading provider of wi-fi services for vertical marina applications throughout California.  He noted subscription fees are not based on volume, and service can be accessed from any location.

CM Panza said the diagram showing service coverage indicates service will not extend to the yacht club, and he encouraged iDock representatives to consider extending coverage to that area as well.  Mr. Krabbenschmidt said iDock wants to provide useful service, and if adding another access point is required, the company will do so.

CM Panza reported that his research shows that iDock provides services to a number of marinas in the Bay Area, and the company seems to have a good reputation.  He expressed support for the iDock proposal.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the agreement as proposed, with the expectation that iDock will develop a progressive rate schedule for heavy users, as mentioned in the staff report.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

OLD BUSINESS


A.
Consider introduction of Ordinance 501, waiving second reading, amending the Municipal Code by repealing Chapter 6.20 concerning commercial kennels; adding Section 17.02.615 to define “Pet Care Services”; amending Section 17.02.745 concerning “Storage”; adding Section 17.02.766 to define “Transit/Transportation Facilities”; adding Section 17.02.768 to define “Trucking and Transport Uses”; amending Section 17.02.790 concerning “Warehousing”; repealing Section 17.02.800 concerning “Wholesale”; amending Section 17.04.010 concerning establishment of districts; repealing Chapter 17.20 concerning the Manufacturing District and adopting a new Chapter 17.20 concerning the Southeast Bayshore Trade commercial District; adding Chapter 17.21 concerning the Northeast Bayshore Trade Commercial District; and amending the Zoning Map 

City Attorney Toppel said the only change since Ordinance 501 was introduced was addition of language specifying compliance with applicable federal, state, and local laws and regulations as a condition for uses involving live animals.

CM Panza observed that there have been flyers posted at local businesses and rumors that the Council will be approving animal research.  He clarified that the proposed ordinance simply defines uses for strips of land east of Bayshore that have little development potential, but it does not approve any animal research.  CM Panza explained that one of the uses being considered is research and development, and the Council decided to make that a conditional use rather than a permitted use.  He noted the ordinance requires a permit, public hearing, and notification process for any use involving live animals.  CM Panza added that such uses can be conditioned any way the Council sees fit.  He assured members of the public that the City Council will make sure animals are not treated improperly.

Mayor Richardson noted there were a number of people interested in speaking on this issue.  She asked them to limit their remarks to two minutes.

Elliott Katz, veterinarian, Mill Valley, distributed written information to Councilmembers.  He said he works with animal sanctuaries in Mississippi and in the Cameroons.  He said he liked the design of the buildings being proposed.

CM Panza clarified that the proposed ordinance has nothing to do with the R&D campus proposal for Sierra Point.

Dr. Katz stated that any animal experimentation is equivalent to mistreatment of animals.  Oversight measures deal with issues like cleanliness of cages, but not animals’ feelings and quality of life.  He talked about ways of conducting research that do not involve inhumane treatment, and he urged Brisbane to insist on computer modeling, tissue culture, and cell culture rather than methods that inflict pain and suffering on animals.

Jo Chamberlain, Half Moon Bay, said she was speaking on behalf of the Green Party of San Mateo County, and she referred to a letter faxed to the City Clerk earlier that day.  Ms. Chamberlain described her background as a biologist, environmental educator, and political activist.  She recommended that Brisbane actively pursue biotechnology uses, as long as they are restricted to cell-based assays.  She said this kind of progressive research does not use animals.

Ms. Chamberlain commented that the ILAR standards are minimum requirements for issues like housing, but they do not provide enough protection from abuse, lack of medical care,  and inappropriate restraints.  She urged the City Council to amend the ordinance to limit biotechnology uses to cell-based assays.

Donelle Sneider expressed strong concerns about allowing use of animals in research.  She agreed with Dr. Katz that ILAR guarantees are insufficient to ensure oversight and protection of animals.

Karen Evans Cunningham, Brisbane resident, observed that people sometimes have to go to extremes to get heard and bring attention to issues of importance to the communities.  She stated that she was opposed to animal testing because of its cruelness.  She advocated bringing other types of biotech industries to Brisbane.  Rather than making live animal research a conditional use, she recommended prohibiting it altogether.  Ms. Cunningham urged Councilmembers to avoid this potentially negative publicity and leave a better legacy for the community.

Sylvia Stuart, Brisbane resident, agreed with Dr. Katz and attested to his expertise in this subject.  She recommended not allowing animal research to come in rather than trying to create restrictions to control it.  She cautioned that approving the ordinance will cause a political explosion, because the people in Brisbane do not want animals tortured in their town.  Ms. Stuart noted that animal experimentation is motivated by a desire for money.  She recommended listening to Dr. Katz and the people in the community and keeping animal research out.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane resident, said she talked to a number of people in town who planned to send faxes and written comments, and she asked the staff to make sure those materials were incorporated in the record.  

Ms. Dillworth expressed concern about changing the land use on the PG&E Martin Service Center site to Planned Development, something that was not considered in the General Plan because of its potential for mixed uses and electromagnetic emissions.  She said she was also concerned about the recycling facilities along Industrial Way, another kind of use that was not intended for Brisbane’s Trade Commercial areas.

Ms. Dillworth read excerpts from reports from experts attesting to the lack of effective oversight in animal research facilities.  She offered to provide the Council with examples of more protective animal research regulations from other states.

Mayor Richardson thanked audience members for their comments.

CM Barnes said he has worked in the biotech industry for the past twenty years and has done some animal research.  He explained that cell-based assays have limitations, and computer models are not sufficient to analyze complex biological systems such as human beings or animals, so some animal testing is required to develop effective drugs.  He acknowledged there were also some pitfalls and problems.  CM Barnes added that the researchers he knows are very concerned about their animals; in fact, many have adopted dogs that were once used in labs.  He expressed support for the ordinance as written.

CM Bologoff stated that as a long-time pet owner, he was concerned about the possibility of animal abuse in research.  He noted he was aware of the horror stories, but had not heard much about the benefits.  CM Bologoff said the conditional use process seems to provide sufficient opportunities to impose restrictions and obtain public input. 

CM Panza confirmed with the City Attorney that the conditional use process will allow the City Council to set any conditions it deems necessary, including a higher level of oversight.  Mr. Toppel advised that the City Council will have the ability to deny an application or impose specific conditions, and the City retains jurisdiction to revoke the use permit if conditions are violated.   He noted the City can require ongoing monitoring and regular inspections.

CM Panza expressed concern about prohibiting all animal research.  He noted there are important studies involving language and behavior that can be done by observing and studying, not vivisection.  For this reason, he said, he would prefer to address applications on a case-by-case basis.  CM Panza pointed out that research and development is already allowed as a conditional use in Crocker Park and elsewhere in Brisbane.

Referring to the two sections in the ordinance regarding animal research, Mr. Toppel recommended adding “and any other conditions that may be imposed by the City.”  CM Panza supported this modification.

Jamie Dunn questioned whether CM Barnes’ involvement in the biotech industry would be a conflict of interest.  City Attorney Toppel explained that having expert knowledge of an industry would not constitute a conflict of interest.  He said if CM Barnes worked for a specific company that was applying for a use permit, he would have an economic conflict.  He added that conflicts are based on having a financial interest in an outcome rather than by knowledge in a certain field.

Ms. Dunn requested that Mr. Toppel provide written information explaining this distinction.  Mr. Toppel offered to refer Ms. Dunn to the appropriate materials.

Responding to CM Barnes’ concerns, Elliott Katz said there are companies that specialize in computer modeling and tissue assays, and Brisbane can proactively seek out companies that do not use live animals in research.

Mayor Richardson said she has been an animal lover all her life, and the theft of a beloved dog two years ago made her worry that her pet had been abducted and used for research.  She reported that when this ordinance first came to the Council, she consulted friends in the industry for their advice.  She expressed her appreciation to Dr. Katz and the other people who came to express their opinions to the Council.

Mayor Richardson said she liked the idea of limiting research to cell-based studies and requiring extra monitoring to prevent abuse, as mentioned by some of the speakers.

Dana Dillworth said drug testing often requires inducing an animal to mimic a human response, and there are many types of research where this testing is not indicated.  She objected that much animal experimentation ends up being cruel and abusive to the lab animals.  Ms. Dillworth urged the Council to support cruelty-free biotech industries.

Donelle Sneider said she understood Mayor Richardson’s concerns about preventing animal abuse, but weighing positive benefits as well.  She acknowledged having relatives who might benefit from stem-cell and animal research studies, but noted they have decided to stick to their principles and insist on alternatives that do not use animals.  She urged the City to do the same.

Jamie Dunn, 161 Tulare Street, objected to imposing two-minute time limits on comments from experts who were invited to share their wisdom with Brisbane.  She criticized CM Barnes’ inappropriate behavior when he abruptly left the room as she was speaking in reaction to her remarks.  Ms. Dunn said CM Panza should not have picked on Ms. Dillworth on Brisnet; rather, the Council should respect the opinions of all its citizens.

Mayor Richardson clarified that she was absolutely against animal research.  

Ms. Dunn asked why the experts’ comments were limited to two minutes.  Mayor Richardson explained that due to the late hour and the number of people who wanted to speak, the two-minute time limit was the best way to ensure fairness for everyone.  She added that in her opinion, the experts were able to convey their opinions effectively within the time allotted.

CM Panza pointed out that the Council is willing to offer a second opportunity to speak after everyone has had a chance.

Elliott Katz said the solution is simple:  the City should invite companies that specialize in non-animal-based research.

CM Panza clarified that he did not intend to cast aspersions on Ms. Dillworth.  He said he characterized her as the kind of watchdog the community needs.

Mayor Richardson proposed that the Council agendize the topic of Brisnet communications for a future meeting.

Ms Stuart urged the Council to postpone any decision on this issue pending further investigation of what the experts said.  She suggested identifying companies that specialize in research that does not use animals.  

Mayor Richardson clarified that passing the ordinance would not preclude prohibiting animal-based research.  

Ms. Stuart questioned the urgency.  She recommended taking more time and finding companies that do not use animals in research. 

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to adopt Ordinance No. 501 as proposed.  

CM Panza recommended addressing the issue of live animals if and when such an application comes to the City.

Mr. Toppel clarified that the language referring to “and any other conditions that the Council might impose” will be added.

CM Bologoff recommended asking the staff to bring the ordinance back with the new language and deferring adoption until August.

CM Panza pointed out that the additional language was identified.  CM Bologoff observed that the issue seems very controversial, and it might be prudent to seek more advice from experts regarding the implications of animal-based research.  He expressed concern about the proposed R&D development at Sierra Point.  

CM Panza pointed out that Ordinance 501 does not apply to Sierra Point.  Mr. Toppel explained that the General Plan uses for Sierra Point have to be amended to include R&D, but that issue has nothing to do with Ordinance 501.

CM Barnes expressed concern about delaying the adoption of the ordinance and seeking more advice from “experts.”  He noted allowing more time means more animal-rights advocates will have an opportunity to mobilize and come to speak.  CM Barnes clarified that he does not consider himself an expert in anything, but his experience in drug discovery and development demonstrates that animal research is sometimes essential.

CM Barnes commented that it was unlikely that any developer would come to a town where it would be necessary to fight to win the right to have an animal research facility.  Instead, those developers will go elsewhere where development conditions are more favorable.  

CM Bologoff expressed concern that allowing development of an R&D campus would lead to uses involving animal research.  CM Panza said that Ordinance 501 deals with a different geographic area. 

Mr. Toppel said that under the ordinance, any use involving animal research will have to be approved through a use permit process.  The City will be able to obtain details about the operations and then decide whether to deny the application or impose specific conditions and restrictions.  Mr. Toppel clarified that the ordinance establishes regulations where none existed before.

Glenn Allenson, Brisbane resident, said CM Panza told him just before the meeting that a research lab was not going to be discussed at this meeting, so he was surprised to hear what was said by previous speakers.  CM Panza stated there was nothing being proposed and the Council was not granting any new rights; he clarified that the ordinance just restricts what already exists.

Mr. Allenson talked about abuses in animal research and toxic products being marketed to consumers.  He said the government is not concerned about people’s health, and the drug industry and food industry are motivated by profit, so people need to learn to take care of themselves.  He advocated prohibiting animal research facilities.

At 10:30 p.m., CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to extend the meeting until 11:00 p.m.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present. 

Jamie Dunn apologized to CM Barnes for questioning his expertise.  She said she was not aware of his extensive background and would welcome his input.

Ms. Dunn expressed concern about biological waste that might be produced by research facilities.  She noted toxic materials might leach to the Bay and wetlands, and she questioned who would be monitoring the safety of the operations.  Ms. Dunn asked how much proper monitoring and oversight would cost.

Ms. Dunn expressed support for CM Bologoff’s suggestion about deferring a decision until August to give everyone a chance to take a closer look at all the issues.  She said that just like with the casino campaign a few years ago, many citizens are adamant about keeping animal research facilities out of Brisbane.

John Christopher Burr, 221 Kings Road, commented that the Council was fortunate because there was no need to rush to make a decision on Ordinance 501.  He said he understood the matter before the Council at this meeting was a legislative act, but granting a conditional use permit was not a legislative act.  Mr. Burr noted that legislative acts are subject to referendum, so the people have a say in them, but use permits would not be subject to the same democratic process.  He observed that if people wanted a vote on the issue, now would be the time to stop the legislative act.

Mr. Burr noted that because of the environmental issues raised, a CEQA analysis should be done to assess potential impacts of the ordinance.

Mr. Burr suggested looking into companies engaged in stem cell research, because considerable funding has been devoted to those efforts.  He recommended reviewing the laws and regulations passed by other communities to see what options are available for maintaining tighter controls.  He requested that the Council take more time to get the ordinance in better shape.

CM Panza said he did not believe the decision would be any easier in August than now.  He noted the City will be able to address these issues again when a specific application comes forward.  He recommended adopting Ordinance 501 to bring this area into conformance with the General Plan.

Mayor Richardson clarified that passing the ordinance does not stop the Council from seeking companies that specialize in non-animal research.

CM Bologoff said he respected CM Barnes’ and CM Panza’s opinions, but was not sure about the ramifications.  He stated that he was not comfortable voting at this point.  He proposed continuing this matter to the first meeting in August to allow a reasonable time for further consideration.

CM Panza assured members of the community that they will have a chance to express their views if an application comes to the City.  He recommended not excluding any uses that might be beneficial.  He said he was comfortable proceeding with adoption of the ordinance as proposed and considering each application on a case-by-case basis.

Mayor Richardson said she was inclined to continue the matter if CM Bologoff wanted more time.

Steven Mason, Brisbane resident, commented that there are many people in town who favor a more rational and enlightened approach in allowing research facilities in Brisbane.  He objected to delaying the decision, noting that such an attitude could cost Brisbane jobs and economic opportunities.  He pointed out that coming from a distances does not confer credibility; rather, expertise in science should be emphasized.  Mr. Mason observed that many animal-rights activists lack scientific expertise and focus on sensationalism and fear rather than reason.

Mr. Mason recommended that the Council consider the need to test life-saving drugs in order for science and medicine to advance.  He pointed out that human life should receive a higher priority than animal rights, and he advocated adopting the ordinance. 

CM Barnes called the question.  The motion failed, 2 - 2 (Mayor Richardson and CM Bologoff opposed).

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to table this matter until the first City Council meeting in August.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.
STAFF REPORTS

A. City Manager’s Report on Upcoming Activities

City Manager Holstine said he had nothing to report.  He invited City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault to provide the Council with an update on the department’s activities.


B.
Public Works Update

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault drew attention to his written report for a summary road construction and improvement projects, ramp and curb renovations to comply with state and federal accessibility standards, Bayshore-San Bruno intersection striping, school safety surveys and joint mailings, and restriping on Mission Blue Drive.

Mr. Breault said he was sorry to report that the Tunnel Avenue Bridge project had not yet been obligated because of a request for follow-up information.  He noted the City has issued RFP’s for construction management services, but the construction contract has not gone out to bid.

Mr. Breault described ongoing sewer and water projects, meter reading, valve testing, water quality testing, flushing, and other maintenance activities.  He reported that the Lake Street pump station was nearing completion.  He said the department is repairing leaks in certain sections of old pipe.

Mr. Breault reported that Public Works Department crews are working on weed abatement, maintaining turf at parks and fields, lighting maintenance, and the annual streetlight drive-by inspection.

At 11:15 p.m., CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to extend the meeting until 11:30 p.m.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CM Barnes noted there were Public Works service request forms, along with phone numbers and contact information, available at the back of the room.  He asked how members of the public can get answers to questions about Public Works projects.  Mr. Breault recommended calling the Public Works Department at 415-508-2130 to obtain information from the most knowledgeable person.  CM Barnes added that City Hall is open until 8:00 p.m. on Wednesdays for people who work during the day.  He offered to arrange for personal neighborhood visits to answer questions.

CM Panza said he heard complaints about rats between Mariposa and Monterey Street, and he asked if that problem could be addressed by City crews.  Mr. Breault recommended involving the County Health Department in that effort.  Mayor Richardson noted there are rat infestations along Kings Road, and she offered to provide the addresses.

CM Panza commented that foliage is overgrown in a specific area on a narrow section of Sierra Point or Humboldt.  Mr. Breault said he would report the problem.  He encouraged citizens and Councilmembers with complaints to fill out service request forms.

CM Panza said he had trouble understanding the values in recent water quality report.  Mr. Breault said some of the formatting is mandated by law.  He noted the staff tries to explain the material in plain English, and he welcomed suggestions from CM Panza and others.

CM Panza noted people frequently cut between the islands near the intersection of Bayshore and San Bruno, creating a hazard for people in the left-turn lane.  Mr. Breault recommended installing white vertical delineators to clearly delineate the islands.  CM Panza proposed discussing the intersection configuration in more detail at a future meeting.

Mayor Richardson thanked Mr. Breault for his update.  She encouraged him to come to the City Council more frequently with progress reports and project descriptions.

CONSENT CALENDAR

CM Bologoff asked to pull Item A for a couple questions.


C.
Approve contract with MCTV to provide additional broadcasting services to the City

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve Item C.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


A.
Approve Side Letter to current Memorandum of Understanding between the City of Brisbane and the International Association of Firefighters, Local 2400, AFL-CIO

CM Bologoff asked if the fire chief had been notified, and Finance Director Schillinger confirmed that the fire chief was consulted and had no comments.  

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve the side letter as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS


A.
Subcommittee Reports

There were no subcommittee reports


B.
Review list of Council subcommittees

CM Bologoff proposed reviewing the list at the next meeting.

CM Panza said he planned to attend the next Airport Land Use Committee meeting as Councilmember Johnson’s alternate.

City Manager Holstine recommended that the Council appoint representatives to the Low- and Moderate-Income Housing Subcommittee and the Schools-City Subcommittee.  

CM Barnes volunteered to serve on the Schools-City Subcommittee.  Mayor Richardson offered to join the Low- and Moderate-Income Subcommittee.  Councilmembers approved these appointments.

City Clerk Schroeder said she would bring an updated roster to the next meeting.


C. 
Discuss selection of new Mayor Pro Tem

CM Panza proposed appointing an interim Mayor Pro Tem now and then wait until the November election to fill the position.  Mayor Richardson said she would rather make an appointment now.

CM Bologoff pointed out that the normal succession would be for him to become Mayor Pro Tem.  Mayor Richardson nominated CM Bologoff to serve as Mayor Pro Tem, and CM Bologoff accepted.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present, and CM Bologoff was elected Mayor Pro Tem.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

Randy Sahae, MCTV, thanked the City Council for selecting MCTV to provide broadcasting services for the City.  She observed that earlier remarks by animal-rights proponents boomeranged into an alleged permission for such a use, when the action before the Council was actually an attempt to restrict such research.  She invited Brisbane to use the channel’s televising capabilities to prevent future misunderstandings of this nature.  

ADJOURNMENT 

At 11:26 p.m., CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to adjourn.  The meeting was adjourned with no announcements.
ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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